
EMPLOYMENT HAS BEEN DECLINING and

unemployment rising since the recession in
business activity began early last autumn.
The rise in unemployment has been sharp,
reflecting somewhat larger than usual growth
in the labor force as well as contraction in
employment opportunities. In April the
number of persons unemployed exceeded
5 million, almost double the number last
autumn. Increased unemployment, although
widespread, has been most serious in min-
ing areas and in areas where production of
durable goods is of major importance.

Nonfarm employment has declined more
in this recession than it did in either the
1948-49 or the 1953-54 periods of cyclical
contraction. In addition to larger reduc-
tions in manufacturing, there has been
significant easing in some nonmanufactur-
ing lines that maintained employment in the
earlier recessions. In recent weeks the rate
of decline in employment has moderated
and claims for unemployment compensa-
tion, although at a high level, have gone
down about seasonally.

Incomes of many employed workers have
declined despite further advances in wage
rates. The average workweek has been
shortened, overtime work at premium rates
has been eliminated or sharply curtailed, and
the number of workers on part time has in-
creased greatly. Moreover, the purchasing
power of all incomes, including wages and
salaries, has been further reduced by con-
tinued increases in consumer prices.

Current recession in the labor market has
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followed a period of steady expansion which
brought nonfarm employment to a record
high in August 1957 and resulted in sharp
advances in wage rates in most occupations.
During this period of expansion, which be-
gan in early 1955, unemployment remained
low and industry absorbed exceptionally
large additions to the labor force.

CHANGES IN THE LABOR FORCE

The sustained growth and major structural
changes characteristic of the labor force in
the past decade have been continuing. The
importance of women as gainful workers has
continued to grow; service and government

525

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

May 1958



526 FEDERAL RESERVE BULLETIN • MAY 1958

activities have come to employ a larger pro-
portion of all employees and industrial ac-
tivities a smaller proportion; the ratio of
salaried workers to wage workers in manu-
facturing industries has risen almost without
interruption; and the number of workers on
farms has declined further.

In April 1958 the civilian labor force,
excluding the armed forces, totaled 68 mil-
lion persons, 7.5 million more than in 1948.
In the past year about one million persons
were added to the labor force, a much larger
increase than in the preceding year.

Over two-thirds of the rise in the labor
force during the past year has been ac-
counted for by women, especially married
women in the 35-54 age group with children
of school age. This unusually high rate of
entry reflects in part efforts to supplement
reduced family incomes. About 36 per
cent of all women of working age were in
the labor force in April, a record proportion.

The proportion of the male population of
working age that is in the labor force has
declined somewhat from year-ago levels,
primarily because the downward trends in
participation rates among teen-agers and
older men have persisted. Curtailment of
job opportunities has tended to limit part-
time work for students and expanded social
security and private pension plans have
facilitated the withdrawal of older men.

UNEMPLOYMENT

Unemployment started to rise last autumn
and increased sharply to record postwar
levels during the winter and spring. In
April unemployment totaled 5.1 million, 2.4
million higher than a year earlier, and was
at a seasonally adjusted rate of 7.5 per cent
of the civilian labor force compared with 4
per cent in April 1957. The rate was higher
for men than for women.

Among men, loss of jobs rather than ex-
pansion of the labor force has accounted for
the bulk of the rise in unemployment. Male
unemployment in April, at 3.5 million, was
double a year earlier. It was heaviest for
men 20 to 34 years of age, who are usually
among the first to be laid off because of
lower average skill ratings and lower senior-
ity. Men under 35 years of age have a high
propensity to buy homes, cars, and other
durable goods on credit, and their unem-
ployment has a particularly adverse effect on
total demand for consumer durable goods.
The sharp rise in unemployment for men 20
to 24 years of age may have been a factor
in the decline in the marriage rate that began
last autumn.

Among women, the increase in unemploy-
ment has resulted entirely from expansion of
the labor force. The number of women em-
ployed in April 1958 was the same as a year
earlier. The increase in unemployment was
above average for women between 35 and
65 years of age, and was highest for those
45 to 54 years of age, as the chart on the
opposite page shows.

The unemployment rate exceeded 10 per
cent in April in the construction, mining, and
manufacturing industries. It has risen from
5 to 11 per cent in manufacturing and from
5 to 13 per cent in mining since last year.
One in six construction workers was unem-
ployed in April 1958. This was the highest
unemployment rate for any major industry
but the increase from a year earlier was
less than that in many other industries. Un-
employment rates among service and gov-
ernment workers have been relatively low.

This year the supply of labor has ex-
ceeded demand in all of the 149 major labor
market areas and in May about half of them
were classified as having a substantial labor
surplus. Mining areas and centers pro-
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ducing hard goods have had the largest in-
creases in surplus labor. In major areas
such as Scranton, Detroit, South Bend, Flint,
Youngstown, and Buffalo, unemployment
rates are currently very high. They are be-
low the national average in Washington,
D. C , Columbus, Dallas, New Orleans, Des
Moines, and Los Angeles.

Duration of unemployment provides addi-
tional insight into labor market conditions.
The number of persons who have been seek-
ing work for 15 weeks or over has much
more than doubled in 12 months and in
April was sharply above that for any month
in the preceding postwar recessions. This
high level indicates the persistently low hir-
ing rates prevailing throughout industry.
On the other hand, a slight decline since
February in the number of persons who have
been seeking work for no longer than 4
weeks may indicate that layoffs have be-
come less frequent and that seasonally ad-
justed unemployment may be leveling off.

Early in May 3.5 million persons were

receiving unemployment compensation bene-
fits under State, veterans, and railroad in-
surance programs. In recent months an
increasing number of persons have exhausted
their benefit rights. The number during
April was 230,000 compared with 115,000
in the same month last year.

Unemployment benefits have recently
averaged about $30.50 a week compared
with weekly earnings slightly over $80 in
manufacturing. Benefits have risen commen-
surately with weekly earnings since 1949.

EMPLOYMENT

Nonfarm employment began to decline last
autumn when layoffs accelerated in manu-
facturing and spread to many nonmanufac-
turing lines. The reduction in employment
and in hours of work has been larger and
more widespread among industries than in
the previous postwar recessions. In April
employment in nonfarm establishments, at
50.6 million seasonally adjusted, was 4 per
cent below its record level in August.
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Manufacturing. Manufacturing activities
employ 30 per cent of the workers in non-
farm establishments but have accounted for
70 per cent of the decline in employment
since autumn. Curtailment in manufactur-
ing in this period has reflected mainly a shift
from accumulation to rapid liquidation of
business inventories and reduced outlays for
durable goods on the part of producers and
consumers. In April manufacturing employ-
ment, at 15.2 million, was 1.6 million or 10
per cent below August 1957, as the table
shows. Employment in manufacturing be-
gan to decline somewhat earlier than em-
ployment in other industries and was drift-
ing downward after late 1956.

With the workweek shortened, man-hours
in factory production were down 18 per
cent from December 1956 to April 1958.

EMPLOYEES IN NONAGRICULTURAL

ESTABLISHMENTS

[In thousands of persons]

Industry
division

Total

Manufacturing
Durable
Nondurable

Nonmanufacturing...
Mining
Contract construc-

tion
Transportation. . .
Public utilities
Trade
Finance
Service
Government

Federal
State and local..

April
1958

50,579

15,234
8,532
6,702

35,345
774

2,893
2,514
1,388

11,335
2,355
6,539
7,547

2,164
5,383

Increase, or decrease (—),
April 1958 from:

Aug.
1957

-2,265

-1,602
-1 ,312

-290

-663
- 7 9

-139
-248
- 3 4

-334
1

62
108

- 7 0
178

Dec.
1956

-1,962

-1,872
-1,503

-369

- 9 0
- 5 9

-181
-255
- 1 2
- 7 3

35
180
275

- 5 3
328

June
1953

685

-2,239
-1 ,743

-496

2,924
- 8 0

295
-397

61
798
326
993
928

-151
1,079

NOTE.—Bureau of Labor Statistics data adjusted for seasonal
variation. Self-employed and domestic servants are excluded.
April 1958 figures are preliminary.

Employment and hours of work were re-
duced in this period in all major manufac-
turing industries. Cuts were heaviest in
durable goods lines, however, where employ-
ment was off more than 15 per cent in ma-
chinery and primary metals, and more than
30 per cent in automobiles. Layoffs in
April in many durable goods activities, while
still sizable, appeared to be tapering off.
In aircraft employment has declined only
slightly since February. In the automobile
and related industries, on the other hand,
the small volume of sales has continued to
depress production and employment.

As in previous recessions, reductions in
employment have been smaller in nondur-
able goods than in durable goods industries.
In soft-goods lines the reductions have been
relatively large in textiles, rubber, leather,
and apparel, and small in printing, paper,
petroleum, and chemicals. Throughout the
postwar period, nondurable goods employ-
ment has been comparatively stable in re-
cessions and has shown only moderate
growth in periods of expansion.

Nonproduction workers in manufacturing
industries have continued to grow in rela-
tive importance. Their number increased
by one-half million between mid-1953 and
August 1957, while that of production work-
ers declined by more than a million. Since
August only a small number of nonproduc-
tion workers have been laid off.

Nonproduction workers now represent
nearly one-fourth of all workers in manu-
facturing compared with one-sixth a decade
ago. The employment and cost structure in
manufacturing has consequently become less
flexible, since employers tend to maintain
such staffs during periods of declining out-
put. Since 1950 the upward trend in non-
production workers has reflected substantial
hiring of professional workers, particularly
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scientists, engineers, and other technical per-
sonnel. It has been associated with high
levels of fixed investment, expanded research
and development programs, and changes in
skill requirements dictated by the use of
more complex production equipment.

Nonmanufacturing. Nonmanufacturing ac-
tivities currently employ over 35 million
workers and provide about 70 per cent of
all nonfarm jobs. In recent years such ac-
tivities have been a major impetus for ex-
pansion in employment, accounting for a
rise of more than 3.5 million jobs between
mid-1953 and mid-1957, as the chart shows.
The number of manufacturing workers de-
clined more than half a million during this
period.

In preceding postwar recessions, non-
manufacturing activities were a source of
employment stability, particularly in 1953-
54 when there was a marked expansion of
employment in services and State and local
government. Substantial reductions in the
earlier downturns were mainly in railroads
and mining, activities closely related to the
level of manufacturing production. Since
last August, however, seasonally adjusted
nonmanufacturing employment has been re-
duced by almost 700,000 or 2 per cent.

Construction employment declined grad-
ually through last summer and autumn, and
then dropped sharply during midwinter,
partly because of unusually inclement
weather. There has since been some re-
covery, but in April such employment was
still 5 per cent lower than a year earlier.
Trade employment, at 11.3 million in April,
was down almost 350,000 from its 1957
peak, a much sharper drop than in the ear-
lier postwar recessions.

Service employment rose slightly in the
last quarter of 1957, but has since shown
little change. Federal Government employ-
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ment declined during the fall months as a re-
sult of curtailments in defense expenditures,
but it now appears to have stabilized. State
and local governments have continued to ex-
pand employment without interruption.

Hours. The length of the workweek in
nonfarm industries has been reduced sharply
since last autumn, reflecting cuts in overtime
hours at premium rates of pay and an in-
crease in part-time work as an alternative
to additional layoffs. In April 3.7 million
workers were employed less than 35 hours
a week for economic reasons compared with
2.2 million a year earlier.

In manufacturing the workweek has
changed little in recent months, but at 38.3
hours in April it was one and one-half hours
shorter than a year earlier and at a low
for the postwar period. The workweek has
been reduced substantially in both durable
and nondurable goods industries. The larg-
est reductions have been for workers in
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metals, machinery, textiles, rubber, and
leather. In the automobile and some other
industries there has been a recent tendency
to couple a standard 40-hour week with oc-
casional plant shutdowns as an alternative
to further shortening of the workweek.

WAGES AND EARNINGS

Wage rates have continued to advance dur-
ing the recession, but more slowly and se-
lectively than earlier. In manufacturing
wage-rate increases over the past year have
been more than offset by a shorter work-
week, curtailment of overtime and other
premium payments, and some downgrading
of positions so that weekly earnings in April,
at $80.81, were 78 cents lower than a year
earlier. Average hourly earnings of $2.11
were 6 cents or 3 per cent higher than last
April and unchanged from last November.
In each of the two preceding years the in-
crease was about 5 per cent.

Purchasing power has been further re-
duced by the continued rise in consumer
prices, especially for food and services. In
April the consumer price index was esti-
mated to be 3.5 per cent higher than a year
earlier and 2 per cent above August 1957.
Real weekly earnings in manufacturing have
been declining since late 1956, as the chart
shows, and in April were about 5 per cent
lower than a year earlier.

Nonmanufacturing activities have been
less affected by the recession than manufac-
turing activities, and increases in earnings
have generally been larger. Hourly earnings
in April averaged between 4 and 6 per cent
higher than a year earlier in trade, communi-
cations, construction, and utilities. Weekly
earnings were higher than a year ago in
trade, utilities, and State and local govern-
ment but, reflecting sharp reductions in
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hours, were lower in construction, mining,
and some service industries.

After rising rapidly in 1955 and 1956,
wage and salary payments advanced only
slightly during the first three quarters of
1957 and then turned sharply downward.
The total in April 1958, at an annual rate
of $233 billion, was $8 billion or almost 4
per cent lower than in August. This was a
larger decline than in either of the two pre-
ceding recessions.

Loss of wages has been tempered some-
what by increases in transfer payments and
farm income. Unemployment compensa-
tion has offset about one-fourth of the total
loss in wages and salaries. Payments under
the Old Age and Survivors Insurance pro-
gram have also increased. As a result total
personal income in April, at an annual rate
of $343 billion, was only $4.5 billion or
less than 2 per cent below August.
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COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

Negotiated increases in wages were much
smaller during the 1948-49 and 1953-54
recessions than in other postwar years.
Average hourly earnings in manufacturing
rose only one cent during the 1948-49 down-
turn and 3 cents in 1953-54. Collective
bargaining this year, as in the earlier reces-
sion years, has reflected intensified competi-
tive conditions, reductions in sales and
profits, and higher levels of unemployment.
In the current recession two additional in-
fluences are present: consumer prices are
continuing to rise, and more workers are
covered by long-term contracts negotiated
when market conditions were more buoyant.

A large number of workers, mostly in
metal-working, meat-packing, construction,
and railroads, will receive automatic wage
increases and cost-of-living adjustments in
1958 on the basis of contracts negotiated in
earlier years. The number will be smaller
than in 1957, when it was 5 million, because
of reduced employment and renegotiation of
major contracts in autos, aircraft, and other
industries.

Workers in the steel industry received a
semiannual cost-of-living adjustment of 5
cents an hour in January and are scheduled
for a rate increase of slightly more than 9
cents, together with a liberalization of pre-
mium payments, in July. In the recession
year 1954 a collective bargaining agreement
in steel provided for a wage increase of 5
cents an hour and an extension of fringe
benefits. In railroads, most workers re-
ceived a cost-of-living adjustment of 4 cents
in April and are scheduled for a wage-rate
increase of 7 cents in November.

Wage settlements in recent months have
reflected divergent trends. Wage-rate in-
creases have been negotiated in women's ap-
parel, trucking, aircraft, and construction.
In contrast, such industries as lumber, coal
mining, New England textiles, and men's
apparel have renewed or extended con-
tracts without provision for wage increases.
Negotiations are currently proceeding in the
automobile industry and important contracts
in the machinery, oil, communications,
maritime, and other industries will expire
this summer.
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